MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 29th May 2013.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Chris Bithell, Richard Brookes, Geoff Collett, Geoff Darkins, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew,  Brian Lloyd, Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer.
APOLOGIES:  Councillors Carol Heycocks and Geoff Matthias together with the Town Centre Manager
12.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Phil Thomas advised that over ten years ago the company he worked for had been a customer of UHY Hacker Young, but there was no current or recent connection with the Company.
13.
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
	


The Mayor advised that he had nothing to report since his appointment as Mayor two weeks previous.  However, he informed members of future events which included the Armed Forces Day being hosted by Flintshire County Council at Deeside College, which would be held on Saturday 22nd June from 11.00am to 6.00pm.  The Mayor also reminded members of the First Aid training which had been organised by the Town Centre Manager, which was on Wednesday 5th and Thursday 6th June.
14.  
MINUTES
.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 24th April 2013 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meetings of the Council Annual Meeting held on 15h May 2013 be received and approved.
c)  The minutes of the meetings of the Planning Committee held on 29th April 2013 be received and noted.
d) The minutes of the meeting of the Audit Sub-Committee held on 21st May 2013 be received and approved.

e) The minutes of the meeting of the Tourism Committee held on 13th May 2013 by deferred until the next meeting of the Council.
15.
MATTERS ARISING


Mold Town Council 24th April 2013
15.1 Minute 160 Flintshire Local Development Plan – Councillor Andrea Mearns spoke of the meeting held by the Planning Committee to consider the development of the Community Plan and asked how this would be reported to the Council.  In addition she suggested the Planning Committee was not the group to manage the process going forward. 
15.2 Minute 163.8 Matters Arising– Councillor Bob Gaffey asked if there was an up-date on the Cemetery Extension, and the Clerk advised that work had commenced on the 13th May, and a site visit of the Cemetery Committee was scheduled for Friday 31st May 2013.
15.3 Minute 164.1 Correspondence – Councillor Andrea Mearns asked if there was a need for the support of Mold Town Council to lobby the Welsh Government following changes to the funding criteria for Food and Drink Festivals in Wales.  Councillor Bryan Grew advised that he would be attending a meeting the following week and would up-date the Council on the situation.

15.4 Minute 164.5 Correspondence – Councillor Chris Bithell asked if any correspondence had been received from BCUHB or Flintshire County Council relating to new signage for the Community Hospital.  The Clerk advised that she had not received any further correspondence. 
15.5 Minute 164.6 Correspondence – Councillor Chris Bithell asked if there was any further information on the 2013/14 match funding from Flintshire County Council for play areas.  The Clerk advised that she had not received any further information. 

Council Annual Meeting 15th May 2013

15.6 Minute 6 Subscriptions – It was agreed that consideration would be given to the future membership of British Trust for Conservation Volunteers at the next meeting of the Council.
15.7 Minute 7 Outside Organisations – It was agreed that consideration would be given to the future membership of the Abbeyfield Society at the next meeting of the Council.

Planning Committee Meeting 29th April 2013

15.8 Minute 39 Matters Arising – Councillor Haydn Bateman advised that Spunhill had now agreed to move the proposed fence to allow for a 1m strip for public access, however Flintshire County Council were not in agreement, and they would require a minimum of 1.8m to allow for maintenance of the strip.  This has created an issue of ownership acceptance.  As this was not a planning issue and the Town Council wanted Spunhill to be aware of future aspirations for the site, contained in the Sense of Place Study, it was agreed that the Clerk would write to Spunhill expressing a wish for Spunhill to provide the 1m strip and ask if they would meet with members of the Town Council to discuss the future aspirations for the area.  The letter would also be copied to Flintshire County Council.
16.
CORRESPONDENCE

The following items of correspondence, including three additional items, were considered: 
16.1 The Council noted the correspondence received from the Dementia Friendly Communities Programme Manager at the Alzheimer’s Society and agreed to defer its consideration to the next meeting of the Council.

16.2 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Police advising of a campaign to crack down on illegal drivers which started on 13th May. 

16.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from Flintshire Local Access Forum providing a progress report and an invitation to a plenary meeting on 10th June 2013.

164.4 The Council noted the correspondence received from Mold Carnival Committee providing a copy of the minutes of their meeting held on 15th April 2013.  Councillor Geoff Collett advised that the Carnival Committee were seeking volunteers for the day and asked members to confirm their availability for volunteering on the list that was being passed around the meeting.

16.5 The Council noted the correspondence received from the Streetscene Team Leader and Flintshire County Council confirming that additional dog waste bins had been ordered and will be placed at the locations requested by the Town Council on behalf of a resident.  Councillor Geoff Collett asked if Flintshire could be contacted again requesting additional dog waste bins to the entrance of St. Mary’s Park from Upper Bryn Coch Lane.  Councillor Brian Lloyd advised that he would provide additional locations for Bryn Gwalia estate following the meeting.

16.6 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandie Mewies AM, providing a copy of a statement made by the Minister for Housing and Regeneration on Vibrant and Viable Places and asked if the Town Centre Manager could explore any possibilities.

16.7 The Council considered the correspondence received from Jan Barwell, Social Enterprise Development Officer for Wales Cooperative Centre following a request from the Town Council to attend a future meeting to give a presentation to members on Social Enterprises.  It was agreed that light refreshments would be provided by the Town Council for Jan Barwell, and that the Clerk would ask if it would be possible to extend an invitation to other people who may be interested in Social Enterprises.

16.8 The Council considered the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council seeking financial assistance towards a Student Exchange to Japan.  This request for financial assistance falls outside the normal criteria set by the Town Council.  After some debate it was agreed that the Financial Assistance Review Panel would consider the request.
16.9 The Council noted the correspondence received from One Voice Wales advising the Town Council of a public consultation being carried out by the Welsh Government on the future management of private water supply pipes.  Following a recommendation by the Mayor it was agreed that members would consider the document and any views or comments would be discussed at the next meeting of the Council and then forwarded to Welsh Government.

16.10 The Council considered the correspondence received from Urdd Gobaith Cymru advising that there will be a public meeting at Flint High School on Tuesday 25th June 2013 at 7.00pm to discuss the formal invitation of the Eisteddfod to Flintshire in 2016.  It was agreed that Councillors Bob Gaffey and Richard Brookes would attend the meeting on behalf of the Council.

164.11 The Council noted the correspondence received from Sandie Mewies, AM advising that the Minister for Economy, Science and Transport, Edwina Hart will shortly publish a revised policy on tourism signs on the Welsh Government’s road network.  Further details will be provided by Sandie Mewies, AM when available.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

17. 
AUDIT SUB COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
The Council considered the recommendations from the meeting of the Audit Sub Committee held on 21st May 2013 relating to the report of the Internal Auditor, the Annual Return and the Statement of Assurances.  Members also confirmed that they had no current links with UHY Hacker Young, the company undertaking the external audit.  Councillor Phil Thomas advised that over ten years ago the company he worked for had been a customer of UHY Hacker Young, but there was no current or recent connection with the Company.

The Council noted the requirement for accounts to be audited each year following a review by an internal auditor.  The recommendations of the internal auditor were considered and it was agreed that the Clerk should research suitable accounting software packages and bring back recommendations for the purchase of such.  It was also agreed that the second recommendation by the internal auditor be deferred and reconsidered following the implementation of an accounting software package. 

It was noted that the internal auditor had completed the appropriate part of the annual return confirming his acceptance of the Council’s compliance with relevant procedures.
The Council considered and approved the draft annual return, supplemented by a schedule of assurances linked to financial and operational matters and known as the intermediate audit, to allow the external audit to proceed.

Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The recommendations of the Audit Sub-Committee in relation to the report of the Internal Auditor and the draft annual return and statement of assurances be approved;
b) The Town Clerk research suitable accounting software packages and make recommendations for the purchase of such; and

c) Consideration for standard payments being authorized annually is deferred until after the implementation of a new accounting software package.
. 

18.
THE INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL FOR WALES ANNUAL REPORT
The Council considered the previously circulated information detailing the Independent Remuneration Panels Annual Report relating to Payments to members of Community and Town Councils.  Councillor Bryan Grew recommended that Determinations 7 to 12 should be considered and voted on block.  However, following concerns received from Councillors Chris Bithell and Ray Dodd relating to Determination (7), the payment of a maximum amount of £100 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, information technology, consumables etc., it was agreed that Determination (7) would be considered and voted on independently of Determinations 8 to 12.

Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The Town Council approve Determination (7) – (The Town Council is permitted to make a payment to its members of a maximum amount of £100 per year for costs incurred in respect of telephone usage, information technology, consumables etc.)
b) The Town Council approves Determinations 8 to 12. – (relating to payments for travel costs, reimbursement of Subsistence Expenses, Attendance Allowance, Financial Loss Allowance, for approved duties outside the area of the council and a Mayor/Deputy Mayor Civic Allowance.
19. 
EUROPEAN GROUPING OF TERRITORIAL COOPERATION (EGTC)
The Council considered the previously circulated information detailing what becoming an EGTC would entail.  Councillor Andrea Mearns provided further details to allow the Council to consider her request for the Town Councils support.  The Mayor asked what commitment would be required from the Town Council.  Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that as Cittaslow Mold is a sub-group of the Town Council, Mold Town Council would be the legal body.  Councillor Chris Bithell asked if there would be any costs to the Town council, or if there were any dis-benefits.  Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that the costs for setting up an EGTC would be covered by Cittaslow International, the legal work would be carried out in Italy and the leg work carried out in Holland.  She was not aware of any subsequent costs; however, there would be an option to withdraw support once further details are provided.  Councillor Chris Bithell proposed that support in principle be agreed.
Resolved:  It was resolved that the Town Council support in principal Cittaslow Mold and Cittaslow UK forming part of an EGTC. 

20. WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTAITON: DRAFT SOCIAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL GUIDANCE TO OfWAT
The Council considered the previously circulated information on the Welsh Government’s draft Social and Environmental Guidance to Ofwat, as to be issued under section 2A of the Water Industry Act 1991.
Resolved:  It was resolved that consideration be deferred to the next meeting of the Council to allow members to consider their views, which would then be collated and provided as a response of the Town Council.
21. 
WELSH GOVERNMENT CONSULTATION: BUSINESS RATE RELIEF FOR CHARITIES, SOCIAL ENTERPRISES AND CREDIT UNIONS – RECOMMENDATIONS FROM AN INDEPENDENT REPORT TO THE WELSH GOVERNMENT

The Council considered the previously circulated information detailing the consultation being undertaken by Welsh Government on the recommendations from an independent report on Business Rate relief for Charities, Social Enterprises and Credit Unions.


Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) Councillors Anthony Parry, Andrea Mearns, Chris Bithell, Geoff Collett and Phil Thomas form a sub-group together with the Town Centre Manager and Clerk to consider the document and prepare a response.

b) That the group have delegated power to provide the response on behalf of the Council as the closing date of the consultation is before the next meeting of the Council
22.
REVIEW OF COMMUNITY BOUNDARIES IN THE COUNTY OF FLINTSHIRE

22.1 The Mayor advised members of a meeting hosted by Flintshire that he had attended with the Clerk and Councillor Bryan Grew.  A number of representatives from other local Community Councils were also in attendance.  A presentation had been given by Peter Evans, Democracy and Governance Manager at Flintshire County Council, providing details of the review process, the proposed work programme and the guiding principles to be followed during the review.

22.2 The Council then considered the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council relating to the Boundary review.  Councillor Chris Bithell proposed that a sub group meet to consider review and prepare a response on behalf of the Town Council.  Councillor Bryan Grew supported this proposal, suggesting that the four County Councillors together with one Town Councillor from each ward should form the sub group.


Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The four County Councillors together with Councillors Bryan Grew, Bob Gaffey, Anthony Parry and Carol Heycocks or Gareth Williams form the sub group to consider and prepared a response on behalf of the Town Council.

b) That the response is considered at the next meeting of the Town Council before it is sent to Flintshire County Council.
23.
GROW WILD INITIATIVE – COLLABORATION WITH WILDLIFE TRUST WALES

The Council considered the previously circulated information, and Councillor Phil Thomas provided further details to allow the Council to consider his request for the Town Councils support.  In addition to seeking the support of the Council to collaborate with the Wildlife Trust Wales, Councillor Phil Thomas sought members’ knowledge for suitable sites that could be identified.  A number of sites were suggested including the recently created meadow land at County Hall, the Alyn River meadow and Kendrick’s field, and Lead Mills.  Councillor Phil Thomas advised that the criteria for the project required land that was neglected/under used.  He asked if the Council would support him to proceed with the collaboration and in addition sought individuals to assist him on the project.

Councillor Gareth Williams left the meeting at 8.50pm


Resolved: It was resolved that:

a)  The Town support Councillor Phil Thomas with the Grow Wild Initiative.

b) That Councillor Brian Lloyd, Andrea Mearns and Chris Bithell would assist Councillor Phil Thomas with the initiative.
24. 
NOTICE OF MOTION

24.1 Councillor Bryan Grew sought support for the move towards a paperless office, where possible.  He advised that a lot of money and officer time were currently wasted on the preparation and despatching of paper agendas for meeting.  He believed that many of the correspondence currently received by members through the post could be sent electronically.  The Mayor suggested that the Clerk provide details of current costs and proposals for the implementation of correspondence being despatched electronically for consideration, which was supported by members.  
Councillor Ray Dodd left the meeting at 9.00pm

24.2 Councillor Bryan Grew sought support from the Council to write to Flintshire County Council seeking urgent attention to repairing the lighting at the Daniel Owen Precinct.  He did advise that he believed the work may have been started on the light this week, but sought the support in case the lights remained out.  

24.3 Councillor Chris Bithell sought support from the Council to write to the Financial Services Ombudsman, the British Insurance Association, David Hanson MP and Sandie Mewies AM, seeking support to ensure that Insurance Companies provide flood risk insurance to residents of Mold who were flooded in 2000, but had since benefited from the provision of flood prevention measures.
Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

25.  NOTIFICATION OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 

26. 
MEETINGS ATTENDED

26.1 The Mayor advised members of a meeting he had attended together with a number of other members at County Hall, Mold to discuss the future of car park charges within Mold.  He advised that the meeting had been very positive.  He had asked the County to provide the Town Council with details of costs and fees raised from Mold to allow for the Town Council to make an informed decision.  The County have also asked the Town Council to provide a wish list for re-investment into the Town.  The Mayor advised that further meeting would be held, but he believed there was no opposition to the retaining of car park charges and re-investment.  He advised that he would hope to provide a further update at the meeting of the Council in mid July, but potential there may be a need to have a special meeting arranged at the end of August, beginning of September.
26.2 Councillor Mearns advised that TAITH had a grant available for Sustainable Travel, which she was seeking to obtain for provision of bike racks and Mold Town Park.  A meeting was arranged with Alan Roberts from the County Council at 2pm on Monday 3rd June, if any members wished to attend.
26.3 Councillor Mearns advised that she had meet with Dr. R Williams together with Cittaslow representatives from Berwick upon Tweed.  Dr. Williams was working on a methodology to determine how much Cittaslow has achieved.  The completion of the report would like have a cost element in the region of £7.5k, which would be dependent on grant, currently being explored, with match funding from Cittaslow UK.
.

26.4 Councillor Mearns advised members that the Local Produce Officer application has been successful and that Niall Waller was currently preparing the tender documents. 
26.5 Councillors Geoff Collett advised that he had completed the sponsored coastal walk from Saltney ferry to Talacre and had raised £279 for the Mold Community Hospital League of Friends.
26.6 Councillor Haydn Bateman advised that there was a Mold Flood Alleviation meeting last week, and work on drilling would commence next week in three locations in the town.
Councillor Richard Brookes left the meeting at 9.25pm

27. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.

28.    BAILEY HILL LODGE.

The Mayor gave a brief update to members of the progress that had been made.  It was envisaged that the refurbishment works would be completed on schedule.  However, there was a requirement to install a new gas line and unfortunately Wales and West Utilities were unable to carry this work out until mid July.  The Mayor advised that the Cabinet at the County Council will also need to approve the lease.  However, he had been advised that the County Council were happy to provide a tenancy at will until such time that the lease is approved.  The Mayor was satisfied with this arrangement.
Resolved:  It was resolved that an update would be provided to the Town Council at each monthly meeting on the progress of the Bailey Hill Lodge.
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